ONONDAGA CIVIC DEVELOPMENT CORPORATION Regular Meeting Minutes May 16, 2019

The Regular meeting of the Onondaga Civic Development Corporation was held on Thursday, May 16, 2019 at 333 West Washington Street, Syracuse, New York, 13202, in the large conference room on the 1st floor.

Matthew Marko called the meeting to order at 8:35 am with the following:

PRESENT:

Matthew Marko Allison Miller Michael LaFlair Gerald Albrigo Kimberly Townsend

ABSENT:

Ben Dublin James Jordan

ALSO PRESENT:

Robert Petrovich, President/CEO
Brian Bartlett, Secretary
Nate Stevens, Treasurer
Karen Doster, Recording Secretary
Genevieve Suits, Office of Economic Development
Chris Andreucci, Harris Beach
Bob Allen, Crouse Health
Carolyn Hendrickson, Rescue Mission
Wayne Mahar, Priscilla Mahar Animal Welfare Foundation
Sheena Solomon, Near West Side Initiative
Gregorio Jimenez, Near West Side Initiative
Melissa Gardner, Near West Side Initiative
Alexandria LaFlair

INTRODUCTION OF NEW BOARD MEMBERS BY ONONDAGA COUNTY LEGISLATURE CHAIRMAN DAVID KNAPP

David Knapp thanked the Board for all they do. He stated he appreciates the time and he knows how busy everyone is but he wanted to stop by to recognize two new members. He stated with Jerry Albrigo's experience both professionally and politically he is going to be a great addition to the Board. He stated Kim Townsend is doing wonderful things at Loretto. He stated he is

excited to have both Kim and Jerry on the committee and looking forward to great things. He stated again thank you for all the Board does and welcome to the new folks.

Matthew Marko welcomed Jerry Albrigo and Kimberly Townsend and stated he is looking forward to working with them.

APPROVAL OF REGULAR MEETING MINUTES MARCH 14, 2019

Upon a motion by Michael LaFlair, seconded by Alison Miller, the OCDC Board approved the regular meeting minutes of March 14, 2019. Motion was carried unanimously.

TREASURER'S REPORT

Nate Stevens gave a brief review of the Treasurer's Report for the month ending April 2019.

Alison Miller stated in addition to the month and day the year should be included. Nate Stevens stated he will change that.

Upon a motion by Gerald Albrigo, seconded by Alison Miller, the OCIDA Board approved the Treasurer's Report for the month of April 2019. Motion was carried unanimously.

PAYMENT OF BILLS

Upon a motion by Alison Miller, seconded by Gerald Albrigo, the OCDC Board approved the Payment of Bills scheduled #80 with General Expenses being \$53,408.54. Motion was carried unanimously.

CONFLICT OF INTEREST

Conflict of Interest was circulated and there were no comments.

APPOINTMENT OF MATTHEW MARKO AS CHAIRPERSON

Upon a motion by Michael LaFlair, seconded by Gerald Albrigo, the OCDC Board approved a resolution appointing Matthew Marko as Chairperson of the Onondaga Civic Development Corporation Board of Directors. Matthew Marko abstained. Motion was carried unanimously.

APPOINTMENT OF COMMITTEE MEMBER

Upon a motion by Alison Miller, seconded by Gerald Albrigo, the OCDC Board approved a resolution appointing Kimberly Townsend to the Finance Committee. Kimberly Townsend abstained. Motion was carried unanimously.

CROUSE HEALTH – PEDIATRIC CATHETERIZATION LAB

Pediatric Catheterization Lab

Robert Allen thanked the Board for the invitation to speak. He stated they have two projects and the first is the pediatric heart catheterization lab. He stated Crouse Hospital in addition to providing cardiac care services for adults, is home to the only pediatric cardiac catheterization program in Upstate New York with the next closest being in Rochester. He stated the pediatric cath lab is almost 15 years old and is not equipped with the latest imaging technology so they have embarked on a capital project to replace the lab. He stated it is a \$2.4 million project and they are requesting OCDC consider \$25,000 to help fund the program. He stated they are going to start the project in mid-July and hope to be done by the end of November. He stated they see about 100 young children and infants who are born with heart abnormalities. He stated about 50% are come from Onondaga County and the other 50% come from outside of our area.

Gerald Albrigo asked if they intend to grow the 100 patients with the \$2.4 million investment. Bob Allen stated they want to make sure that every infant born with a cardiac abnormality can continue to depend on Crouse for that service.

Gerald Albrigo asked if there is any competition with Golisano. Bob Allen stated no and Crouse is the only provider of that particular specialty in the area.

Alison Miller asked if the \$2.4 million is secured. Bob Allen stated it will be and out of hospital operations.

Matthew Marko stated he assumes all the staff is already in place for this and there won't be additional. Bob Allen stated there will be no additional staff and it will maintain the same footprint. He stated it will be new imaging technology. He stated the imaging there now is 12 years old one of the benefits is it will provide clearest imaging with lowest radiation which is a huge benefit to infants.

Perioperative Academy

Bob Allen stated at Crouse and across the country there is a shortage of OR nurses. He stated this nursing academy project is a pilot for them. He stated they are inviting RN nurses who have an interest in becoming OR nurse to join a 9-12 month education experience where they are immersed in everything having to do with operating room nursing. He stated there is an online component, a mentor and preceptor. He stated they have 6 students who are enrolled in the first iteration of this program and it is going well. He stated they are asking OCDC for consideration of a \$25,000 grant for the program.

Michael LaFlair asked if this is a one-time one year program. Bob Allen stated this is going to be an annual program taking 9-12 months and will always have about 5-6 nurses in it. He stated

this is a pilot and they are in the beginning stages. He stated if it takes off they talked about potential of expanding it.

Michael LaFlair asked if the teaching component is existing staff. Bob Allen stated it is existing staff from their nursing leadership team and the college of nursing.

Matthew Marko asked the existing nurses go through the program. Bob Allen stated yes.

Kimberly Townsend asked if there is a wage increase associated with graduation. Bob Allen stated yes. He stated the funding for the program is about \$400,000 a year to operate which will be out of hospital operations. He stated the enrollees get paid to go through the program.

Pediatric Catheterization Lab

Upon a motion by Alison Miller, seconded by Kimberly Townsend, the OCDC Board approved a resolution approving Economic Growth Funds of \$25,000 for the Crouse Health – Pediatric Catheterization Lab project. Motion was carried unanimously.

Perioperative Academy

Upon a motion by Alison Miller, seconded by Gerald Albrigo, the OCDC Board approved a resolution approving Economic Growth Funds of \$25,000 for the Crouse Health – Perioperative Academy project. Motion was carried unanimously.

RESCUE MISSION – YOUTH SHELTER

Carolyn Hendrickson stated about 4 years ago the leader at the Rescue Mission started to look into the situation in our community in terms of youth homelessness. She stated youth homeless is 12- 17 years old. She stated they dug deeper and of the homeless youth, 2-400 at any one time, 40% are identifying as LGBTQ youth. She stated they have another new shelter in town not necessary equipped to handle LGBTQ youth so this shelter they are proposing, called the

Runaway Homeless Youth Shelter will have 10 beds for 12-17 year olds located at 1226 Lancaster Avenue. She stated Catholic Charities ran the Dorothy Day house at this location and ended the program in November. She stated the building is vacant. She stated they secured a mortgage through SEFCU for \$175,000, will close in June and start renovations. She stated they have been fund raising and have a little over \$100,000 secured for renovations so it will be approximately \$300,000 to buy and renovate the facility. She stated they are in conversations with the County for ongoing funding but there isn't a signed contract until the facility is operational. She stated they are in conversations with their Chief Program Officer to secure funding which will be about 60% of the annual budget. She stated the remainder will be incorporated into their general operations budget starting in 2020. She stated they are looking to hire 9 employees including a case manager, social worker and client care specialists. She stated it will be operating and staffed 24/7. She stated they are partnering with 2 other non-profits in town that provide programs and services that are much needed for these students. She stated as an organization of 132 years in existence they understand sheltering but they have not worked with youth at this level so they are partnering with ACR Health and McMahon Ryan Child Advocacy to provide the programmatic support in addition to the shelter staff. She stated they look to be operational late December - early January 2002. She stated are looking for \$24,500 for helping secure the house and getting it renovated so they can continue on with the programmatic training and licensing.

Gerald Albrigo asked if there is going to be screening and health care provided to those in the shelter and if so are they billable. Carolyn Hendrickson stated some of the students will be through social services but they have contracted with Dr. Jim Greenwald at Upstate. She stated they have a group of doctors to support the students through this and they will do the billing. She stated there is an agreement in place.

Kimberly Townsend stated she is assuming there is no neighborhood dispute about this because it was formerly a center. Carolyn Hendrickson stated they approached All Saints parish who are adjacent and they replied that they would be thrilled. She stated they facilitated a community meeting and there was no opposition. She stated the neighborhood was very open and excited.

Michael LaFlair asked what they anticipate the length of stay will be and what happens once they hit that threshold. Carolyn Hendrickson stated through social services the length of stay is up to 120 days for a youth to stay in any kind of shelter. She stated family reconciliation is the goal and if not then foster care.

Matthew Marko asked how the mortgage payments will be covered. Carolyn Hendrickson stated operations and they will continue to fund raise. She stated some folks were right in early on but others said get the facility and then they will help. She stated they are confident with the feedback they are getting along with the reputation of the Rescue Mission they will be able to secure that.

Matthew Marko asked if it is going to be branded as Rescue Mission Shelter LGBTQ. Carolyn Hendrickson stated yes.

Matthew Marko asked if this is the last \$25,000 to go in to support this project. Carolyn Hendrickson stated yes.

Upon a motion by Kimberly Townsend, seconded by Alison Miller, the OCDC Board approved a resolution approving Economic Growth Funds of \$25,000 for the Rescue Mission – Youth Shelter project. Motion was carried unanimously.

Matthew Marko asked that the Rescue Mission follow up with OCDC once the mortgage is closed and the renovations are nearing completion to make sure everything is still on budget. He stated at some point possibly the Board could see the facility. Carolyn Hendrickson stated she will make sure to update along the way and send out invites.

LANDSCAPING SERVICES RESOLUTION

Brian Bartlett stated landscaping services were bid out and awarded to Custom Lawn Scapes who has done a great job out there for a long time. He stated he expected Syracuse Label to

close by now on the property so it was not included in the quote. He stated they are going to close in mid-August so OCDC an additional \$80 per week would be added to the quote.

Matthew Marko asked what the 2nd quote was. Brian Bartlett stated \$1,500 from J&R Lawn.

Upon a motion by Michael LaFlair, seconded by Gerald Albrigo, the OCDC Board approved a resolution awarding landscaping service contract for the Hancock Airpark to Custom Lawn Scapes. Motion was carried.

Nate Stevens stated staff solicited more than 3 vendors as per our procurement policy.

RECAP OF PRISCILLA MAHAR ANIMAL WELFARE FOUNDATION

Wayne Mahar stated thank you for helping out last year. He stated last year they were talking about fundraising and transitioning to somebody who actually manages events. He stated after 9 years the Priscilla Mahar Animal Welfare Foundation with the Canine Carnival is a major event. And have been able to donate almost \$250,000 to CNY animal rescues. He stated it has become one of the largest animal rescue events in the Country. He stated now they are at the point to bring in Carrie Wojtaszek and the Galaxy team to find sponsor and manage. He stated they want to continue to grow the Canine Carnival. He stated in the short period of time Galaxy has come in they have done so much already. He stated last year they had 15,000 to 20,000 people attend the one day event. He stated they have 50 rescues from all over the northeast most in CNY. He stated they had \$43,000 in donations last year and most right here in Onondaga County and the CNY. He stated they have rescues that come in as far as the Carolinas but they don't get money. He stated it has been 100% volunteer until now and they have brought on Galaxy to take it to the next level which will be good for Onondaga County and CNY animal rescues.

Carrie Wojtaszek stated she is with Galaxy and they do a lot of local events. She stated they were thrilled to partner with Wayne Mahar because this is a great event for the community and a great way to showcase beautiful Jamesville Beach. She stated they were able to bring on some new sponsors that Wayne Mahar and his group wouldn't traditionally speak too. She stated she

shared the mission with the local businesses and tried to get their involvement to help support this event. She stated they are proud to bring on G & C Foods and several other corporate vendors to help underwrite the events and raise some additional funds. She stated Galaxy owning local media they were able to donate \$100,000 in advertising for this specific event. She stated there was a heavy media campaign making sure the public knew about it and knew about the mission. She stated they were happy to help stage the event from start to finish and see so many families coming out. She stated it is a wonderful family event and a way to bring the community together.

Matthew Marko asked if the \$103,000 was paid for or donated. Carrie Wojtaszek stated donated.

Matthew Marko stated Galaxy donated \$103,000 in advertising and in addition Galaxy is also helping orchestrate the event. Carrie Wojtaszek stated yes.

Matthew Marko asked if there is involvement with Second Chance. Wayne Mahar stated yes. He stated some of the managers of Second Chance are always at the event with a booth. He stated the previous County Executive Mahoney has always been there talking about Second Chance. He stated they donated several thousands of dollars to Second Chance. He stated the County has helped with donations to the event and donations have gone back to the County in Second Chance.

Matthew Marko stated it is fair to say the donations from OCDC was instrumental in getting to this point and help to what sounds like a self-sustaining effort. Wayne Mahar stated they are getting there and the County's help over the past few years has been very much appreciated.

NEAR WEST SIDE INITIATIVE

Sheena Solomon stated she is the Near West Side Initiative Board President. She stated she appreciates the opportunity to have the conversation about the theater, where it is and where it is

going. She stated in 2015 OCDC was kind enough to give them a contract for \$150,000 to go towards the theater. She stated they received \$50,000 of those funds to assist them.

Matthew Marko asked if the City has completed the commission of the street. Sheena Solomon stated yes and the new address is Wyoming Street

Sheena Solomon stated the theater space is in the old abandoned Case Supply warehouse. She stated currently WCNY occupies space and the NWSI owns part of the space with Pro Literacy and EDC as tenants. She stated they are currently building out a space for the Reading League which is a literacy program. She stated they have 12 apartments in the space and now they have the theater. She stated the theater is physically complete. She stated they received a grant from DASNY in 2015 but didn't receive the contract until 2017 and that is when they started working on it. She stated the DASNY grant was a reimbursable grant so they needed the cash flow from Pathfinder Bank in order to do the work. She stated the theater started out as 2 floors in the space and they demoed to make it one whole space. She stated it is currently a 150 seat black box theater with removable seats and stage and a complete sound system. She stated there is a reception area, 2 public restrooms, a practice dance space, 2 dressing rooms, storage space and an office space.

Matthew Marko asked if the physical construction is complete. Sheena Solomon stated the physical construction is complete. She stated they had a soft opening in October 2018 as a thank you to everyone who supported financially and physically. She stated they recently had a grand opening on April 13 which was open to the public. She stated it began being used in November 2018 and she has a list of everyone who has used the space.

Matthew Marko asked Chris Andreucci to go over the contract terms associated with the \$150,000, the history, the disbursements and where we stand now. Chris Andreucci stated there was an original grant of \$50,000 and then there was an amendment to \$150,000 which required the NWSI to come back to provide an update of how the money was spent. He stated \$50,000 has been advanced to date of the \$150,000. He stated there was multiple communications over

time and the \$100,000 contract with the Board has been terminated because there was a default that wasn't remedied. He stated there is no continuing obligation from OCDC to the NWSI.

Matthew Marko stated the reason the contract was terminated was because there was lack of communication. Sheena Solomon stated it was completely NWSI's fault and there was a misunderstanding specifically on her part that the OCDC grant was a reimbursable grant. She stated she was waiting to spend the \$50,000 then report it. She stated she is not used to being on this side of the table. She stated she was slightly confused on the stipulations around it and was told she missed the deadline in October. She stated that is why they are here to have a conversation with the Board and provide the report.

Robert Petrovich stated the original contract lapsed and the Board gave consideration to extend the contract which also lapsed again. He stated \$50,000 was disbursed. He stated there was a change in leadership at NWSI so the communication broke down. He stated Brian Bartlett looked at the theater and said it was substantially complete, up and running and operational. He stated there was a conversation earlier this week after an updated financial packet was submitted and went through the numbers. He stated according to the calculations there was a \$1.4 million project and they had \$1.35 million between OCDC and DASNY so they were short \$50,000. He stated he understands the conversation concluded NWSI was going to put forth a new application to the Board for \$50,000. He stated the Board would review and consider accordingly.

Matthew Marko asked how much the grant was from DeFrancisco. Sheena Solomon stated the grant was for \$1.5 million but only \$1.3 million was used for the theater. She stated the other portion of the grant was used to build out ECDC.

Sheena Solomon stated Melissa Gardiner has been working hard on the future development of the theater along with building out the membership piece and community piece. She stated the mission of the theater is to be accessible to the people who live in that particular community. She stated currently they don't have anything like it on the near west side. She stated they have hired Gregorio Jiminez who is a part of the community, graduate of Fowler and is leadership in

that neighborhood. She stated they have had great input from the community on how they are interested in doing things in the theater and several things have already happened there.

Matthew Marko asked if there are other black box theaters in Central New York. Sheena Solomon stated the black box was across the street but they relocated to downtown.

Matthew Marko asked if there is anything prohibiting the NWSI from coming back at this time with a new application. Sheena Solomon stated no.

Matthew Marko stated he would like to go into executive session with the Board to discuss contractual matters. He asked if there are any questions.

Matthew Marko stated he appreciates the NWSI reconnecting and reestablishing the relationship. He stated congratulations to Gregorio Jiminez and Melissa Gardiner for being a part of it and being engaged. He stated OCDC board was in favor of this since day one and continues to think of the value of it to the community but there was a breakdown and there was concern.

Upon a motion by Michael LaFlair, seconded by Alison Miller the OCDC Board entered executive session at 9:28 am to discuss potential litigation. Motion was carried unanimously.

Upon a motion by Alison Miller, seconded by Gerald Albrigo, the OCDC Board adjourned executive session at 9:44 am. Motion was carried unanimously.

Upon a motion by Kimberly Townsend the meeting was adjourned at 9:45 am. Motion was

carried unanimously.

Brian M. Bartlett, Secretary